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Office of the Secretary, USDA § 1.149 

3 This section relates only to subpoenas for 
the stated purpose and has no relevance with 
respect to investigatory subpoenas. 

of the place of the examination to ad-
minister oaths, or before an officer au-
thorized by the Secretary to admin-
ister oaths. 

(d) Procedure on examination. (1) The 
deponent shall be examined under oath 
or affirmation and shall be subject to 
cross-examination. Objections to ques-
tions or documents shall be in short 
form, stating the grounds of objections 
relied upon. The questions proponded, 
together with all objections made (but 
not including argument or debate), 
shall be recorded verbatim. In lieu of 
oral examination, parties may trans-
mit written questions to the officer 
prior to the examination and the offi-
cer shall propound such questions to 
the deponent. 

(2) The applicant shall arrange for 
the examination of the witness either 
by oral examination, or by written 
questions upon agreement of the par-
ties or as directed by the Judge. If the 
examination is conducted by means of 
written questions, copies of the appli-
cant’s questions must be received by 
the other party to the proceeding and 
the officer at least 10 days prior to the 
date set for the examination unless 
otherwise agreed, and any cross ques-
tions of a party other than the appli-
cant must be received by the applicant 
and the officer at any time prior to the 
time of the examination. 

(e) Certification by officer. The officer 
shall certify on the deposition that the 
deponent was duly sworn and that the 
deposition is a true record of the depo-
nent’s testimony. The officer shall 
then securely seal the deposition, to-
gether with one copy thereof (unless 
there are more than two parties in the 
proceeding, in which case there should 
be another copy for each additional 
party), in an envelope and mail the 
same by registered or certified mail to 
the Hearing Clerk. 

(f) Corrections to the transcript or re-
cording. (1) At any time prior to the 
hearing, any party may file a motion 
proposing corrections to the transcript 
or recording of the deposition. 

(2) Unless a party files such a motion 
in the manner prescribed, the tran-
script or recording shall be presumed, 
except for obvious typographical er-
rors, to be a true, correct, and com-
plete transcript or recording of the tes-

timony given in the deposition pro-
ceeding and to contain an accurate de-
scription or reference to all exhibits in 
connection therewith, and shall be 
deemed to be certified correct without 
further procedure. 

(3) At any time prior to use of the 
deposition in accordance with para-
graph (g) of this section and after con-
sideration of any objections filed there-
to, the Judge may issue an order mak-
ing any corrections in the transcript or 
recording which the Judge finds are 
warranted, which corrections shall be 
entered onto the original transcript or 
recording by the Hearing Clerk (with-
out obscuring the original text). 

(g) Use of deposition. A deposition or-
dered and taken in accordance with the 
provisions of this section may be used 
in a proceeding under these rules if the 
Judge finds that the evidence is other-
wise admissible and (1) that the wit-
ness is dead; (2) that the witness is un-
able to attend or testify because of age, 
sickness, infirmity, or imprisonment; 
(3) that the party offering the deposi-
tion has endeavored to procure the at-
tendance of the witness by subpoena, 
but has been unable to do so; or (4) that 
such exceptional circumstances exist 
as to make it desirable, in the interests 
of justice, to allow the deposition to be 
used. If the party upon whose motion 
the deposition was taken refuses to 
offer it in evidence, any other party 
may offer the deposition or any part 
thereof in evidence. If only part of a 
deposition is offered in evidence by a 
party, an adverse party may require 
the introduction of any other part 
which ought in fairness to be consid-
ered with the part introduced, and any 
party may introduce any other parts. 

[42 FR 743, Jan. 4, 1977, as amended at 55 FR 
30674, July 27, 1990; 60 FR 8456, Feb. 14, 1995; 
68 FR 6341, Feb. 7, 2003] 

§ 1.149 Subpoenas. 3 

(a) Issuance of subpoenas. The attend-
ance and testimony of witnesses and 
the production of documentary evi-
dence from any place in the United 
States on behalf of any party to the 
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proceeding may be required by sub-
poena at any designated place of hear-
ing if authorized by the statute under 
which the proceeding is conducted. 
Subpoenas shall be issued by the Judge 
upon a reasonable showing by the ap-
plicant of the grounds and necessity 
thereof; and with respect to subpoenas 
for the production of documents, the 
request shall also show their com-
petency, relevancy, and materiality. 
All requests for subpoenas shall be in 
writing, unless waived by the Judge for 
good cause shown. Except for good 
cause shown, requests for subpoenas 
shall be received by the Judge at least 
10 days prior to the date set for the 
hearing. 

(b) Service of subpoenas. Subpoenas 
may be served by any person not less 
than 18 years of age. The party at 
whose instance a subpoena is issued 
shall be responsible for service thereof. 
Subpoenas shall be served as provided 
in § 1.147. 

[42 FR 743, Jan. 4, 1977, as amended at 55 FR 
30674, July 27, 1990; 60 FR 8457, Feb. 14, 1995; 
68 FR 6341, Feb. 7, 2003] 

§ 1.150 Fees of witnesses. 
Witnesses summoned under these 

rules of practice shall be paid the same 
fees and mileage that are paid wit-
nesses in the courts of the United 
States, and witnesses whose deposi-
tions are taken, and the officer taking 
the same, shall be entitled to the same 
fees as are paid for like services in the 
courts of the United States. Fees shall 
be paid by the party at whose instance 
the witness appears or the deposition is 
taken. 

§ 1.151 Ex parte communications. 
(a) At no stage of the proceeding be-

tween its institution and the issuance 
of the final decision shall the Judge or 
Judicial Officer discuss ex parte the 
merits of the proceeding with any per-
son who is connected with the pro-
ceeding in an advocative or in an inves-
tigative capacity, or with any rep-
resentative of such person: Provided, 
That procedural matters shall not be 
included within this limitation; and 
Provided further, That the Judge or Ju-
dicial Officer may discuss the merits of 
the case with such a person if all par-
ties to the proceeding, or their attor-

neys have been given notice and an op-
portunity to participate. A memo-
randum of any such discussion shall be 
included in the record. 

(b) No interested person shall make 
or knowingly cause to be made to the 
Judge or Judicial Officer an ex parte 
communication relevant to the merits 
of the proceeding. 

(c) If the Judge or the Judicial Offi-
cer receives an ex parte communication 
in violation of this section, the one 
who receives the communication shall 
place in the public record of the pro-
ceeding: 

(1) All such written communications; 
(2) Memoranda stating the substance 

of all such oral communications; and 
(3) All written responses, and memo-

randa stating the substance of all oral 
responses thereto. 

(d) Upon receipt of a communication 
knowingly made or knowingly caused 
to be made by a party in violation of 
this section, the Judge or Judicial Offi-
cer may, to the extent consistent with 
the interests of justice and the policy 
of the underlying statute, require the 
party to show cause why his claim or 
interest in the proceeding should not 
be dismissed, denied, disregarded, or 
otherwise adversely affected on ac-
count of such violation. 

(e) To the extent consistent with the 
interests of justice and the policy of 
the underlying statute, a violation of 
this section shall be sufficient grounds 
for a decision adverse to the party who 
knowingly commits a violation of this 
section or who knowingly causes such 
a violation to occur. 

(f) For purposes of this section ex 
parte communication means an oral or 
written communication not on the pub-
lic record with respect to which reason-
able prior notice to all parties is not 
given, but it shall not include requests 
for status reports on any matter or the 
proceeding. 

Subpart I—Rules of Practice Gov-
erning Cease and Desist Pro-
ceedings Under Section 2 of 
the Capper-Volstead Act 

AUTHORITY: 7 U.S.C. 291, 292; 7 CFR 2.35, 
2.41. 
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